

IDE PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES PARISH COUNCIL MEEETING HELD 17TH MAY  2017
Attended by: Nick Bradley (Chairman), Pete Bishop (Vice-chairman) Barry Hookins, John Smart, Chris Bishop, Peter Pattison, Sarah Tiley, Rachel Herbert.
In attendance: Rose Saunders, Clerk, Cllr Alan Connett (DCC), Cllr Kevin Lake (TDC)

There were four members of the public present.

Public question time: One resident who was unable to attend the Parish Meeting about the designation of Round Field in the Neighbourhood Plan commented that he could not see how the site met the criteria for a local green space.  He considered it more important to find ways of preventing development along the whole of Ide gap, rather than just one field.

1.  Apologies
Apologies were received from Cllrs Andy Swain, and John Goodey (TDC) 
2. Declarations of Interest: Interests were declared as follows:

Rachel Herbert re item 4.c – Planning application re felling of two poplar trees
Sarah Tiley re item 5.4 – agreement of increase to allotment licence fees

Pete Bishop re item 5.6 – consideration of quotes for repair of village benches

3. Minutes of previous meetings: The minutes of the meeting held on 15th March 2017
were approved as being a true record of that meeting. Proposed PB/Approved PP
4. Planning (PB):
4.1
Ide Parish Council Planning Committee; Terms of Reference

The first public meeting of the Planning Committee – Pete Bishop (Chair), Sarah Tiley and Barry Hookins, had been held at 6pm this evening to discuss those applications detailed in 4.4 below. 
The Terms of Reference have been agreed and will be published on the website.
4.2
Update on arrangements for future applications

Applications will be viewed by the Planning Committee and decided upon at public meetings to be held at 6pm prior to the bi-monthly PC meetings. In months when there is no PC meeting, the Committee will meet at a time to be arranged.  Agendas will be set and publicised; minutes will be taken and published.  

4.3
Update on ongoing applications:

16/03360/MAJ – Springwell Nursery, Old Ide Lane – Variation of condition 2 on planning permission 11/08844/MAJ to alter external appearance of the building – Ide PC have objected and await the decision
17/00324/FUL – Ide First School – Children’s timber fitness/play equipment – supported by Ide PC and granted by TDC
17/00497/CAN – 4 Old Vicarage Close – Felling of two poplar trees – location specified is incorrect and permission was not necessary.
4.4
Notification of new applications:
17/00697/FUL – 2 Fore Street – Two storey side extension (Barry Hookins had chaired the discussion and Nick Bradley stood in for Pete Bishop who had declared his interest as related to applicant) 2/1 against the proposal, objections raised concerning lack of light for neighbouring properties.
17/00725/FUL – Sculpher Photography – Demolition of existing building and construction of a dwelling. All in support of this application, with need of a Flood Risk Assessment as recommended by the Environment Agency.

16/01723/FUL – 2 Crossview Terrace – Single storey extension to front elevation – All in support
5. New items arising:

5.1 
Old Ide Lane – parking and traffic issues
A house owner has met Alan Connett to discuss the need for parking restrictions in the turning hammerhead in Old Ide Lane, the provision of bollards to prevent vehicles being driven over the grass verge, and restricted parking along Old Ide Lane. She asked for PC support. 
The PC agreed to support the request for bollards or boulders to be placed on the verge, and double yellow lines in the turning area.  Local residents would need to be asked for their opinions regarding further parking restrictions.

Alan Connett will take this to DCC Highways for their consideration.
5.2
Greater Exeter Strategic Plan (NB) – Feedback has been left on the website in response to the first call for extra topics, asking for more emphasis to be placed on walking, cycling and bus services.
5.3
Cemetery (ST): To consider quotes for the repair/replacement of the border boards and broken gate/post. Sarah had received two quotes for between £40 & £50 for a new gate post and is trying to get quotes for the installation. She is waiting for quotes for repairs to the edging boards. The PC agreed to give Sarah the go ahead and asked that she send by email quotes to the clerk for confirmation by the PC.
5.4
Allotments: To approve increase in licence fees from £24 to £27 per annum to take effect 5th July 2017. This was approved. (see declaration of interest from ST) Proposed NB/seconded BH
5.5
Allotments: To agree the newly negotiated lease fee between Ide PC and Devon CC of £120 per annum, due 24th October 2017. This was agreed. Proposed BH/seconded JS
5.6
Repair of Village Benches: Three quotes were provided for consideration (Kevin Taborn £176, Adrian Butland £245, Pete Bishop £142.96) and the successful bidder was Cllr Pete Bishop (see declaration of interest from PB) Proposed RH/seconded ST
5.7
Car Park: consideration of quotes for tarmac to be laid to repair the entrance to the Car Park. Two quotes had been received £1,950 (from Bob Lowton), and £1,490 (from Melvin Furzer), both subject to VAT.  The lower quote was approved conditional upon checks being made regarding the specifications prior to the job being confirmed, and the quote confirmed in writing. Proposed PB/seconded JS. Action: clerk to ask contractor for clarification and written quote.
5.8
MUGA: consideration of proposals for Parish Council payments and arrangements for public access to the MUGA – Barry and Rachel met with the Headteacher and a school governor on Friday 12th May to discuss concerns about community access to the MUGA. The original village fundraising was for a community amenity, but this has proved difficult to manage, and they are working together to come up with a solution, which needs to be in place in time for the school summer holiday.  The outstanding issues include: appointment of and arrangements for keyholders; payments by users; supervision of children; booking system  
5.9
Parish Clerk hours: to consider increasing the number of hours paid to the clerk by 2 hours per month to allow for clerking of the Planning Committee meetings. This was agreed, back dated to 1st May 2017. A one-off payment for ten additional hours worked throughout the past year was also proposed and agreed. Proposed NB/seconded BH
5.10
Parish Clerk Vacancy (NB): Someone is interested in the job but has yet to formally apply. The closing date for applications is 31st May 2017
6. Neighbourhood Plan (CB):
6.1
To consider “Should Round Field be designated as Local Green Space in Ide Neighbourhood Plan?”

There have been two recent meetings of the steering group, and the Parish meeting on 8th May, at which residents voted to designate Round Field as local green space in the plan.

CB said that a further option has arisen, following discussion with the community consultant, Paul Weston, whereby a “Local Gap” policy could be written. This could protect the way into the village from both directions between the A30 Interchange and Rolls Bridge, to include Round Field, to stop development all along the C50, on both sides of the road. This policy has been used in other parts of the country with some success.
The Parish Council could seek to include Round Field under two different policies within the Neighbourhood Plan

If we did vote to include it as Local Green Space, as is the wish of the village, and if it was then rejected by the District Council, we could remove it.

If rejected the second time, we might lose the whole Local Green Space policy.


The strength of feeling to include it as local green space is impossible to ignore.


PP voiced his concerns about delaying the Neighbourhood Plan, possibly resulting in the loss of the orchard; and also about changes to payments of Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL).


BH pointed out that not everyone voted against the Park & Ride at last year’s Parish Poll.
Chairman NB proposed a vote on “Should Round Field be included as Local Green Space and/or within Local Gap Policy in Ide Neighbourhood Plan?”  But further discussion followed and it was agreed that it would be better to go forward on both policies.

The vote was then held and resulted in a 6 to 2 vote in favour of resolving that “Round Field be designated as Local Green Space and included under an additional Local Gap Policy in the Ide Neighbourhood Plan”.
6.2
Report from Steering Group chairman (CB) – covered above.
6.3
Report from Parish Council chairman about meeting held with the Church Commissioners (CCs) about Weir Meadow (NB). NB met with Mr Herrod and Mr Naylor of the Church Commissioners on 19th April at Church House, Westminster. NB stressed that Weir Meadow would be for community use only and should be valued as such. The level of CIL received for Pynes Farm might affect the funds available to the community. NB made it clear to the CCs that we are not in a position to make an offer, but will aim to agree a price in principle. The CCs understand and are happy with this approach. NB also explained to the CCs that the PC needs to settle the current issues in the Neighbourhood Plan before we go back to them. 

To avoid dealing with the CCs alone, NB asked that he be permitted to liaise with PP as backup at this stage of negotiations.  Proposed ST/seconded BH
7. Progress reports:

7.1
Village Hall – The clerk confirmed that a letter offering to make an upfront payment of £500 for the hire of the hall for five years’ worth of Parish and Parish Council meetings has been sent to the Hall committee for consideration at their next meeting.
7.2
Provision of No Through Road sign – (BH) – The sign is in place at the entrance to The Green from Station Road.
8. Finance & Administration:

8.1        To receive Receipts and Payments from 31/03/17 to 17/05/17
Balance of current and deposit account combined = £8,987.86 with usual running costs to be met.

Receipts since 31st March 2017 = £2,935 half year precept TDC, £125 Council Tax Support TDC, £1,440 cemetery fees

Payments made since 31st March 2017 = £300 to Rendells for valuation of orchard, £123.34 DALC membership, £435.98 to A Butland for repainting of railings at Coronation Gardens, £106.45 to R Saunders for clerk’s wages, 2 x £110 to Paul Tonkin for grass cutting in the cemetery and around the Green, and £120 to Kirsty House for work at Coronation Gardens

Expected expenses: Tarmac at Car Park, bench repairs, Cemetery gate-post and edging boards.

8.2        Notification of all payments over £100 – as above
8.3        To consider renewal of Annual Insurance policy: Renewal of Zurich Municipal insurance policy             at the cost of £537.10 was approved. Proposed NB/seconded BH 
9. Councillors’ reports and items for future agenda

CB – has asked Paul Weston, N/Plan consultant, to rewrite the section to highlight the results of the Park & Ride referendum.
PB – queried with TDC the large barn built by the A30 roundabout. There will be more landscaping to hide it from view.


Balls Farm Road: - Alan Connett and Roy Hill met with the Highways Agency and to look at safety measures for school children here.  There will be a monitoring system set up – it’s a work in progress. PB will make contact with the new local councillor, Yvonne Atkinson to appraise her of the issues in this area.

He thanked Andy Swain for his work on the arrangements for the current shuttle bus service.

10. Correspondence for information:
Clerks & Councils Direct

Notification from Keir Services and Devon CC regarding closure of footbridge over A30

Email from resident re request to Highways for removal of No Fly-tipping sign

Correspondence with SW Water re setting up of new DD for payment of water rates

Emails regarding problems with “dangerous” horse next to the public footpath above the Car Park

DALC notification of new course dates.

11. Date of next meeting: Wednesday 19th July 2017 at 7.30pm
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